Enhancing the Labour Market Outcomes of Immigrants to Canada

Jock Finlayson and Steven Globerman





September 2023 • Fraser Institute

Enhancing the Labour Market Outcomes of Immigrants to Canada

Jock Finlayson and Steven Globerman



Contents

Executive Summary	1
Introduction	5
The Labour Market Experience of Canadian Immigrants	10
Factors Influencing the Immigrant Earnings Gap	16
Policies to Improve the Labour Market Performance of Immigrants	19
Future Policy Directions	24
Conclusion	32
Appendix: Temporary Immigration	34
References	35
About the Authors	39
Publishing information	40
About the Fraser Institute	41
Editorial Advisory Board	42

Executive Summary

The Canadian government's plan to increase levels of permanent immigration is predicated on promoting overall economic growth by increasing the supply of labour. Whether and to what extent this goal is achieved depends heavily on the labour market performance of the immigrant cohorts admitted to Canada. In this context, public policies that promote higher employment rates and increased labour productivity of immigrants would strengthen the linkages between rising numbers of permanent immigrants and real economic growth.

A review of the literature focused on the historical labour market experiences of immigrants to Canada provides some insight into policies that might contribute to improved employment rates of new immigrant cohorts, as well as increased labour productivity tied to immigration. As relevant background, this literature identifies a persistent earnings gap that immigrants suffer relative to Canadian-born workers, even after holding constant factors such as work experience and attained education level.

Empirical studies suggest that the earnings gap reflects both lower employment rates and lower employment compensation for immigrants than for their Canadian-born counterparts with similar levels of formal education and training. Precise identification of the contribution of each component is difficult, however, because many studies simply focus on the earnings gap and not separately on differences in employment rates and compensation that condition the gap. On balance, differences in employment compensation of immigrants and Canadian-born workers seem particularly relevant, even when holding levels of formal education and work experience constant. A number of studies have attempted to explain such differences in compensation, which presumably reflect differences in productivity.

In this context, the earnings gap between immigrants and their Canadian-born counterparts has been linked most prominently to newly arrived permanent immigrants' lack of proficiency in one of Canada's official languages, their unfamiliarity with Canadian workplace cultural practices, and a lack of recognition of foreign credentials and professional experience by prospective Canadian employers and unions. In many instances, the

licensing requirements of professional accreditation bodies serve as a barrier to entry to immigrants trained as engineers, health care workers, and educators into comparable roles in Canada. The net result is that newly arrived immigrants find it a challenge to find employment in occupations where they can use the specialized human capital they obtained abroad, in part because that human capital is not as productive in the Canadian context as it would be if it had been obtained in Canada, as well as because of licensing and other restrictions unrelated to the skill and work experience of immigrant job applicants. In short, the contribution of increased immigration to overall economic growth would be enhanced by increased language proficiency and greater familiarity with local workplace practices and norms on the part of new permanent immigrants. Reducing licensing and credentialing restrictions on new entry into specialized occupations and professions would also strengthen the linkage between immigration and overall economic growth in Canada.

Identification of the broad factors that contribute to the persistent earnings gap between immigrant and Canadian-born participants in the workplace highlights specific policy initiatives that hold promise for improving the labour market performance of immigrants. One such initiative would be to select a greater percentage of permanent immigrants from the temporary foreign workers and students already in Canada, who are more likely to be familiar with cultural and related features of Canadian society and its labour market practices than are permanent immigration candidates who have never lived and worked in Canada.

A second initiative would be to attach a higher weight to official language capability in the points-based evaluation criteria applied to applicants for permanent residence under economic immigration programs. Alternatively, the evaluation framework could be modified to require applicants to demonstrate a relatively advanced level of language proficiency in one of the official languages in order to be eligible for entry as a skilled worker, regardless of how well the applicant performs on other criteria in the point-based evaluation system. Given the uncertainty surrounding the quality of many foreign universities and colleges, consideration might also be given to modestly reducing the weight assigned to attained levels of formal education in the points system.

A third initiative would be to place increased emphasis on strengthening language and communication skills in the suite of post-landing immigrant services funded by different levels of government and typically delivered by local service agencies.

Finally, it is questionable whether the existing complex mix of licensing and certification requirements—particularly those applying to regulated professions and

occupations—is needed in all cases. Provincial governments therefore should consider using their legal powers to minimize the role of prior Canadian work experience in assessing candidates for professional and occupational licensure. As well, measures to reduce barriers to labour market mobility between provinces would improve the efficiency of the labour market for both immigrants and Canadian-born labour market participants.

In May 2023, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada unveiled new categorybased selection rules that allow for more targeted selection of candidates from the Express Entry pool. This will enable the government to admit more permanent immigrants with very specific qualifications to help meet identified labour market needs and address chronic skill shortages. The revised rules are also intended to encourage more applicants with French language skills. The policy shift involves moving partly away from the points-based system for economic immigrants to one that will attach a higher ranking to applicants with experience in specific occupational fields, such as technology and health care, and/or demonstrated competence in French. In essence, the category-based selection criteria prioritize "specific" human capital and put less emphasis on measures of "general" human capital that, until now, have been central to the points-based selection system. The primary stated goal of the new policy is to further improve the labour market outcomes of permanent immigrants in order to boost economic growth. At this early stage no judgement can be offered as to whether or to what extent the policy will be successful. It should also be noted that this changes was announced after the analysis for this report was completed.

Introduction

In November 2022, the minister of Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship released Canada's 2023–25 Immigration Levels Plan (Canada, 2022). The plan sets immigration targets of 465,000 new permanent residents in 2023, 485,000 in 2024, and 500,000 in 2025—the latter being 75 percent higher than the 2017 target. These targets represent significant increases over the 437,000 permanent newcomers who arrived in 2022, which was itself the largest number of immigrants in a single year. Immigrants coming to Canada hail from all over the world. In 2022, India was the top source country for new permanent residents, followed by China, the Philippines, and Nigeria (Lotin and Mahboubi, 2023).

This essay is mainly concerned with permanent immigration programs and their role in the Canadian labour market. Among other things, we identify and discuss policies that could improve the labour market outcomes of permanent immigrants. That said, it is important to note that Canada also admits large numbers of "temporary" immigrants—primarily international students and temporary foreign workers (TFWs)—who obtain visas to spend time in the country. In recent years, temporary immigration has skyrocketed. From a labour market perspective, temporary immigration merits attention for three reasons: it brings in significant numbers of visa-holding workers; many foreign students in Canada are permitted to work while they are studying here; and the ranks of permanent new immigrants increasingly are being filled by individuals already in the country (both students and "temporary" foreign workers). Appendix 1 provides additional background on temporary immigration.

A prominent rationale advanced by Canadian policy makers for sharply raising permanent immigration levels is to mitigate a growing dependency ratio associated with an aging domestic workforce and population. The dependency ratio is conventionally defined as the ratio of individuals who are age 65 and older to those ages 15 to 64 (Globerman, 2023). The former are assumed no longer to be in the workforce, and therefore are dependent on the latter to pay for income support and social services provided by government to retirees. Canada's aging population implies that the ratio of retired to

working Canadians will increase over the foreseeable future, other things being constant.¹ Expanding the size of the working-age population through higher levels of immigration should reduce the dependency ratio by increasing the denominator of the ratio.

At the time of the 2021 census, two-thirds of all immigrants who had arrived in Canada in the preceding five years were of "core working-age." Another 11 percent were youth and young adults ages 15 to 24. The census results show that immigration policy has indeed been helping to "rejuvenate" Canada's aging population.²

Generally, increasing the working-age population should promote overall economic growth, other things being equal. Faster economic growth, in turn, should result in additional tax revenues for governments, thereby providing financial support for public sector spending programs—including those aimed at retired people. Indeed, the federal government has identified its immigration targets as a plan to grow the economy. The simple logic underlying this strategy is made explicit in the following equation:

$$Y_{t} = Pop_{t} x (Emp/Pop)_{t} x (Y/Emp)_{t}.$$
(1)

Equation (1) is simply an identity that says that the total real output of an economy in any period (Y_t) will equal the total population in that period multiplied by the share of the population that is employed (the employment ratio), further multiplied by the real output produced by the average employed individual (average labour productivity). The employment ratio, in turn, is conditioned by two factors: the labour force participation rate and the percentage of labour force participants who gain employment.³

In this context, immigration directly increases the size of the total population. The magnitude of the increase in real output (total inflation-adjusted gross domestic product, GDP) associated with any given increase in immigration therefore depends upon

¹ One estimate is that the retiree-to-worker ratio, which, 50 years ago, was 1 to 7, will increase to 1 to 2 by 2035 (Canada, 2022). Another estimate is that the ratio will more than double over the 2018–68 period from 1 to 3.6 to 1 to 1.8 (Globerman, 2023).

² According to Statistics Canada (2022c), "Immigrants make up the largest share of the population in over 150 years and continue to shape who we are as Canadians." The core working-age population consists of individuals ages 25 to 54. Statistics Canada defines the total working-age population as those ages 15 to 64. To be sure, earlier generations of immigrants ultimately will age out of the workforce, which suggests that permanent reductions in the dependency ratio will require ever-increasing numbers of working-age immigrants.

³ Individuals are considered to participate in the labour force if they are employed or actively seeking employment and willing to accept employment at prevailing market compensation rates for given occupations.

whether and by how much immigration affects the employment ratio and average labour productivity. To the extent that new immigrants are more (or less) likely to be employed than the average Canadian resident, the employment ratio will increase (or decrease). The federal government's immigration strategy presumes that the employment ratio is more likely to increase than to decrease with higher levels of immigration. In fact, this presumption underlies the relevance of the government's reference to the dependency ratio as a primary basis for its overall immigration strategy.

Under the federal government's updated 2022 immigration plan, close to three-fifths of new permanent immigrants will be "economic immigrants," almost one-quarter will come under family reunification, while refugees and others admitted on humanitarian grounds will make up the rest. Although immigrants in all these categories are eligible to seek and find employment once in Canada, employment rates and earnings are highest for those admitted through the economic immigration programs.

To the extent that immigration results in an increase in the employment ratio, the impact of increased immigration on overall economic growth will be enhanced if immigrants are more productive than are Canadian-born workers on average—assuming that the productivity of the latter is not affected by immigration. To our knowledge, Federal government officials have offered no public analysis of whether and how planned higher immigration levels might affect average labour productivity over time. However, the latest version of the federal government's immigration plan discusses new features of the Express Entry System, which was established to welcome immigrants with certain skills and qualifications, including training in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) disciplines—suggesting a policy focus on attracting immigrants with relatively high levels of human capital. This, in turn, should be positively related to labour productivity. As well, the immigration plan released in November 2022 signals

⁴ In theory, the ratio could decrease if a significant number of immigrants remained unemployed or if those who became employed simply displaced already employed Canadian-born workers, who then became unemployed.

⁵ The figure includes dependents of the primary applicant.

⁶ One prominent argument found in the academic literature posits that surging immigration levels depress real wages, which, in turn, discourages investment in capital equipment and labour-saving technologies. A lower capital-to-labour ratio is associated with lower overall labour productivity, other things being constant. Some commentators argue that even current higher planned immigration levels are too small as a share of Canada's total labour force to reduce the relative price of labour to capital and, therefore, to discourage capital investment.

a greater emphasis on addressing labour shortages in local labour markets through the Provincial Nominee Program,⁷ which should also work to link increased immigration with a higher employment ratio.

Obviously, the stronger the positive linkages between increased immigration and changes in the employment ratio and average labour productivity, the more successful will be the government's immigration strategy in a broad economic sense. The main purpose of this essay is to identify and discuss public policy initiatives, both directly and indirectly related to immigration, that promise to strengthen the positive linkages that tie higher immigration to increased real output. As related background, we also discuss the historical relationships between immigration and employment in Canada on the one hand and immigration and labour productivity on the other.

Given the diverse and complex economic and social effects of immigration, it is useful to state explicitly what this essay will not examine. Whereas much of the economic literature on immigration has focused on the impact of immigration on real per capita income, rather than on total output, here we focus on the latter, since increased total output is the putative goal of the federal government's immigration strategy. The literature exploring immigration's impact on real per capita income is inconclusive, on balance, although the evidence that highly educated immigrants contribute to increases in per capita income through innovation and entrepreneurship is more definitive.⁸

The rest of the essay proceeds as follows. The next section reviews the labour market experience of immigrants to Canada over the past few decades, drawing on existing academic research. Of particular interest is the extent to which the labour market experience of first-generation immigrants differs from that of native-born Canadians in terms of their likelihood of being employed and their compensation from employment, where compensation from employment can be viewed as a measure of productivity. An overview of the labour market experience of immigrants can provide insight into the

⁷ The Provincial Nominee Program (PNP) is a set of programs operated by the federal government in partnership with individual provinces under which the latter are able to select certain numbers of immigrants to meet specific provincial labour market needs. It is aimed at immigrants who seek to become permanent residents of Canada. The PNP stream is the second-largest source of economic immigrants, after the Skilled Worker program operated by the federal government, accounting for roughly one-fifth of all immigrants admitted through economic streams. Immigrants who apply for admission through the PNP typically are processed more quickly than those who do not access the PNP stream. Note that Quebec does not operate a PNP, but it has wider latitude than the other provinces to select economic immigrants in general.

⁸ For a review of the literature concerning the effect of immigration on per capita income, see Globerman (2019). McGugan (2023) summarizes the available Canadian evidence as failing to show a relationship between increased immigration and higher per capita incomes.

economic relevance of policy measures that might improve both the process by which immigrants are selected and their efforts—once admitted—to obtain employment in Canada that matches their skill and education levels. We then consider the main obstacles immigrants face in seeking to work and advance their careers in Canada, the role of government policies and programs in addressing and reducing these barriers, and possible changes to the criteria used to assess prospective immigrants that might improve their post-landing labour market performance. The final section offers brief concluding comments.

The Labour Market Experience of Canadian Immigrants

In a review of the literature on the economic integration of Canadian immigrants from the early 1970s to the early 1990s, Hum and Simpson (2004) summarize the evidence as showing that, on average, immigrants suffered an earnings disadvantage compared with their Canadian-born counterparts. Furthermore, they find no evidence that immigrants' earnings after entry to Canada eventually converged to the earnings of the Canadian born. They note that, although most individuals encounter adjustment difficulties when entering the labour market, immigrants face additional difficulties such as lack of proficiency in at least one of Canada's official languages, unfamiliarity with cultural practices in the Canadian workplace context, and a lack of recognition of foreign credentials and professional experience by prospective Canadian employers or unions. The studies the authors review take into account various characteristics, such as attained education level and occupation, that influence the labour market performance of immigrants and non-immigrants.⁹

The earnings gap identified for immigrants potentially reflects a lower probability of gaining employment in given occupations compared with that of the Canadian born, as well as lower average incomes earned by employed immigrants compared with those of the employed Canadian born. The latter phenomenon could reflect that immigrants are employed in lower-wage jobs or paid less than the Canadian born for similar jobs. Aydemia and Skuterud (2005) use data from the 1981, 1986, 1991, 1996, and 2001 censuses to identify a substantial deterioration in the entry earnings of recent immigrant cohorts through the 1970s, 1980s, and the first half of the 1990s. They conclude that the deterioration reflects both relatively low labour force participation rates and employment rates for these cohorts, as well as lower entry earnings for employed immigrants

⁹ Estimates of the earnings gap between immigrants and Canadian-born workers over the focus period vary widely between 15 percent and 45 percent, depending upon gender and other characteristics and where earnings include those from paid employment and self-employment. See Hum and Simpson (2004).

compared with those of their Canadian-born counterparts. Their baseline estimates, which control for the aggregate unemployment rate, indicate that the 1995–99 immigrant cohort had full-year, full-time entry earnings that were 24 percent lower than those of immigrants who arrived between 1965 and 1969 and had similar amounts of foreign and Canadian labour market experience and years of schooling.¹⁰

Grant and Sweetman (2004) report similar results in their analysis of the immigrant labour market in Canada over the 1980s and 1990s. Whereas the mean earnings of previous cohorts of immigrants converged to, or even exceeded, those of their Canadian-born counterparts, the authors do not find this to be the case for the cohorts of immigrants in their sample period. They report that recent immigrants experienced lower labour force participation rates, higher rates of unemployment, and lower earnings than their Canadian-born counterparts.

Other findings reported by Grant and Sweetman (2004) are reinforced by more recent research—in particular, the older the age of the immigrant on arrival, the lower the economic returns to the immigrant's foreign work experience and formal education. This is consistent with the idea that linguistic and perhaps cultural integration is easier for immigrants who arrive at a young age, and that linguistic and "soft" cultural skills are important contributors to success in the labour market. As well, Canadian-educated immigrants have quite high returns to their credentials, whereas foreign-educated immigrants from non-traditional source countries obtain a lower return to their schooling and credentials.

More recent evidence on the labour market experience of immigrants comes from Statistics Canada (2022a). Table 1 reports the median employment incomes of immigrants and non-immigrants from the 2021 census; immigrants include those admitted to Canada on or prior to May 11, 2021, while the median employment incomes are for 2019. Since Statistics Canada provides separate estimates for visible and non-visible minorities for both immigrants and non-immigrants, this information is also reported in Table 1. The employment income estimates are provided for all immigrants and non-immigrants and are also broken down by education level. Comparisons at comparable education levels arguably are more appropriate than a total comparison, given that higher incomes

¹⁰ Aydemia and Skuterud (2005) do not report differences in employment rates across cohorts of immigrants, so it is unclear how much of the earnings gap is due to different full-time employment rates between immigrants and their Canadian-born counterparts versus differing compensation given employment status.

¹¹ Campolieti et al. (2013) conclude, based on census data, that cohorts of immigrants arriving after the late 1970s suffered an increasing earnings penalty relative to their Canadian-born counterparts, but that this was not the case for the most recent cohort (2002–06) in their sample.

typically are associated with higher education levels.¹² While there are more than three education-level subcategories in the Statistics Canada report, the differences between the incomes of immigrants and non-immigrants are fairly consistent across the various levels of education. Hence, for convenience, we report median employment incomes for three broad education-level subcategories.

Table 1: Median Employment Income of Immigrants and Non-Immigrants

Education Level	Visible Minority Immigrants	Non-Visible Minority Immigrants
Total	\$37,600	\$41,600
Post-secondary	43,200	48,000
Bachelor's degree or higher	48,400	58,000
Apprenticeship or Trade certificate	34,800	35,600

Education Level	Visible Minority Canadian Born	Non-Visible Minority Canadian Born
Total	\$39,200	\$40,000
Post-secondary	49,200	49,600
Bachelor's degree or higher	62,000	63,600
Apprenticeship or Trade certificate	43,600	44,000

Source: Statistics Canada (2022a).

Two observations can be drawn from the data reported in Table 1. First, whether one considers immigrants or non-immigrants, visible minority workers earn less than non-visible minority workers in the various education-level subcategories, but the differences are more marked for immigrants than for non-immigrants. This observation is consistent with studies using earlier census data that found significant country-of-origin effects for reported employment income. In particular, immigrants from "non-traditional" countries had lower entry-level incomes than did immigrants from "traditional"

¹² In this regard, it is noteworthy that, in the category "Total: Highest certificate, diploma or degree," immigrants in the non-visible minority category had a higher median employment income than did non-immigrants. This arguably reflects the fact that the former category had higher education levels than the latter.

source countries—that is, English-speaking and some European countries. (We discuss possible explanations of these country-of-origin effects in a later section.)

As noted earlier, employment incomes can differ between immigrants and Canadian-born workers because of differences in both employment status and employment earnings. As Statistics Canada (2023) reports, however, those differences are relatively minor: in 2019, as Table 2 reports, the labour force participation and employment rates for the total population and for the Canadian-born were 66.1 percent and 66.4 percent, respectively, while employment rates for the two groups were 62.3 percent and 62.8 percent, respectively. Differences in these rates ostensibly reflect differences in the participation and employment rates of immigrants and the Canadian born, suggesting that the lower employment incomes of immigrants identified in Table 1 are a consequence of lower compensation, as opposed to greater voluntary or involuntary unemployment among immigrants compared with the Canadian born. Notably, these recent data indicating similar employment rates for immigrants and the Canadian born differ from studies of older cohorts of immigrants that report lower employment rates for immigrants.

Table 2: Labour Force Participation and Employment Rates, 2019

	Participation	Employment
Total Population	66.1	62.3
Born in Canada	66.4	62.8

Source: Statistics Canada (2023).

Amo-Agyei (2020) offers some additional insight into the labour market experience of Canadian immigrants relative to that of immigrants to other high-income countries. As Table 3 shows, the median hourly and monthly pay gap between the Canadian-born and immigrants prior to the COVID-19 pandemic was 3 percent and 4 percent, respectively; in other high-income countries, in contrast, the pay gap was 12.6 percent and 14.5 percent, respectively. It should be noted that the pay gaps Amo-Agyei estimates for Canada are also considerably smaller than the earnings gap reported by Hum and Simpson (2004), who examine the labour market experience of Canadian immigrants prior to 2000.

¹³ See, for example, Bloom et al. (1995), who use pooled census data from 1971, 1981, and 1986. They conclude that more recent immigrant cohorts experienced more difficulty assimilating into the Canadian labour market than did earlier immigrant cohorts, a larger percentage of whom were from traditional countries of origin.

Table 3: Mean Hourly and Monthly Immigrant Pay Gap for Canada and Other High-Income Countries, Pre-COVID-19 Pandemic

	Mean Hourly	Mean Monthly
Canada	4.00%	3.00%
Other	12.60%	14.50%

Source: Amo-Aggei (2020).

To account for composition effects on earnings, Amo-Agyei (2020) generates a factor-weighted pay gap. In essence, he groups migrant and non-migrant workers into relatively homogeneous subgroups based on selected observed characteristics (or factors), and then estimates the migrant pay gap for each subgroup. A weighted sum of all the subgroups' specific pay gaps is then estimated to obtain a factor-weighted pay gap—with the weights reflecting the size of each subgroup in the population. The author chose education, labour market experience, and sex as the three factors that make up the major part of the compositional effects on the measured overall earnings gap. He determines, in the end, that the factor-weighted mean hourly immigrant pay gap in 2018 was 10.98 percent in Canada and 9.5 percent in other high-income countries (see Table 4).

Table 4: Factor Weighted Mean Hourly Immigrant Pay Gap for Canada and High Income Countries

Pay Gap
10.98%
9.50%

Source: Amo-Aggei (2020).

Interestingly, the factor-weighted pay gap for Canada was higher than the non-factor-weighted pay gap. Moreover, the factor-weighted pay gap was larger in Canada than in other high-income countries, whereas the opposite is the case for the non-adjusted estimated wage gap. A possible explanation of these differences is that immigrants to Canada are more highly educated, on average, than the Canadian-born population, whereas this is not the case in other high-income countries. Amo-Agyei (2020) in fact supports this explanation, finding that, in Canada, 39.8 percent of migrants had a university education, compared with 22.6 percent of the Canadian born. In other high-income countries, in contrast, the shares are virtually identical: 29 percent for migrants and 28.8 percent for

the Canadian born. This difference reflects the influence of Canada's greater reliance on "skills-based" criteria for selecting permanent immigrants. In effect, the relatively high average level of formal education of recent Canadian immigrants contributes to higher earned incomes, but that educational earnings premium, however, is significantly below the educational earnings premium captured by Canadian-born workers with similar levels of formal education to those of immigrants.

In summary, an ongoing earnings gap exists between immigrants to Canada and the Canadian born, although the gap arguably has narrowed over the past two decades. At the same time, the education and skill levels of immigrants have risen gradually relative to those of the Canadian-born population, which is consistent with the increasing emphasis on education and occupational skills in Canada's immigrant selection process. These and other important compositional influences have been insufficient, however, to close the persistent earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian born.

Amo-Agyei (2020) offers two broad potential explanations for the ongoing earnings gap in high-income countries, including Canada. The most compelling explanation is an inefficient matching process in labour markets, whereby migrants face significant barriers to transferring their skills and experience from their countries of origin. ¹⁴ A second and more specific explanation is that employers in immigrant-receiving countries might discriminate against immigrants, particularly those who are members of a visible minority.

Clearly, potential remedies to address the labour market mismatching of immigrants to employment will be more or less relevant depending upon the underlying reasons for the mismatching. It might also be the case that some portion of the earnings gap is due to unobservable labour market characteristics such as "people skills" that are not captured by measurable differences between immigrants and the Canadian born in attributes such as education, language proficiency, and so forth, as they apply to workplace behaviour and practices. In the next section, we offer a brief review of relatively recent empirical studies that examine potential contributors to the earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian-born population.

¹⁴ Barriers can be related to information asymmetries—for example, potential employers simply do not have relatively low-cost information about the "quality" of the skill levels and work experience of immigrants—or to regulatory and credentialing (licensing) requirements that limit the access of immigrants to employment in specific occupations. It is likely that both factors are operative.

Factors Influencing the Immigrant Earnings Gap

A literature has developed over time that attempts to explain the observed earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian born. On balance, the lower earnings of immigrants with the same amount of education and work experience as their Canadian-born counterparts are often attributed to the specificity of human capital to the country of origin (Bonikowska et al., 2008). That is, the education and work experience immigrants gained outside Canada is simply considered less valuable in the Canadian labour market context than education and experience gained inside Canada.

The locational specificity of formal and informal human capital is manifested by the difficulty immigrants have in finding work in their fields of expertise, perhaps even having to restart their careers upon arrival in Canada. RBC Economics (2019) reports that 64 percent of immigrants surveyed said they found it difficult or very difficult to obtain a job that matches their skills and education. Ferrar and Riddell (2008) use census data from 1981 to 2001 to study how the human capital of immigrants is rewarded in Canada. They find that immigrants' years of schooling and work experience accumulated before arrival in Canada are valued much less than the Canadian experience of comparable Canadian-born individuals. For immigrants, however, the increase in earnings associated with completing educational programs is generally higher than for comparable Canadian-born individuals. Ferrar and Riddell identify this phenomenon as a "sheepskin" effect—that is, the gain in earnings associated with the receipt of a degree, controlling for years of schooling. Relying on formal credentials is often a means of evaluating a prospective employee's human capital (even for the Canadian born).

Notwithstanding the accumulation of empirical studies of the immigrant earnings gap, the precise determinants of the locational specificity of human capital have proven difficult to identify. Bloom et al. (1995), in an important study, suggested that recent immigrant cohorts have had more difficulty being assimilated into the Canadian labour market than did earlier cohorts, in part as a consequence of labour market discrimination against visible minorities. In a subsequent study, however, Ferrar et al. (2006) reject this suggestion. Using results from tests of literacy, numeracy, and problem-solving skills

as direct measures of cognitive skills, they conclude that literacy skills are an adequate measure of cognitive skills, and that the distribution of literacy skills of the Canadian born dominates that of immigrants. Contrary to the discrimination-based explanation for the immigrant earnings gap, they find that immigrants and the Canadian born obtain similar returns to literacy skills. Indeed, differences in literacy skills account for a significant portion of the overall immigrant earnings gap. For example, among the university educated, literacy differences account for about two-thirds of the earnings gap. However, low returns to foreign experience still have a significant impact on the earnings gap between highly educated immigrants and the Canadian born, as is also the case for less-educated cohorts of immigrants.

More recent evidence that literacy skills, as proxied by language skills, condition the immigrant earnings gap in Canada is provided in Xu and Hou (2023). They examine the effects of test-based measures of language proficiency in four dimensions—listening, speaking, reading, and writing—on immigrant employment and earnings. Their analysis focuses on economic principal applicants admitted through the Express Entry system who immigrated to Canada between 2015 and 2018. They also examine a measure based on self-reported knowledge of official languages at the time of immigration. The authors find that, in the initial years after immigration, test-based language measures in all four dimensions, as well as the self-reported language measure, had little effect on the incidence of employment. However, the four test-based measures of official language skills all had independent positive effects on earnings, with reading skills having a somewhat larger marginal effect than the other dimensions. The predictive and marginal effects of each of the four dimensions were much stronger than those of the self-reported measure, suggesting that the latter considerably underestimates the effect of language skills on earnings. Xu and Hou conclude that tested official language skills were as important as pre-immigration Canadian work experience and more important than the educational level and age at immigration in predicting initial earnings of principal applicants admitted under the Express Entry system.

RBC Economics (2019) also cites evidence that problems assimilating immigrants into the Canadian labour market do not reflect discrimination—that is, employers do not pay immigrants from non-traditional countries less than their Canadian-born counterparts—when the *ex post* workplace productivity of immigrants and their Canadian-born counterparts are identical. The study points to the finding that immigrants who came to Canada prior to their sixteenth birthday do as well as or better than their Canadian-born counterparts. The contrast with the experience of those who immigrated to Canada in

their adult years adds weight to RBC Economics' view that a root cause of the immigrant wage gap is lack of time spent in the Canadian labour market, as well as occupational licensing and other restrictions affecting immigrants that might limit their ability to benefit fully from the skills and training they obtained outside Canada. ¹⁵ Since occupational licensing restrictions apply to all would-be applicants, both immigrants and the Canadian born, such restrictions are not *per se* discriminatory against immigrants.

¹⁵ An interesting observation is that immigrants generally earn less than their Canadian-born counterparts in the same occupations, with the exception of those working in the sciences (RBC Economics, 2019). This phenomenon might obtain because it is easier for Canadian employers to assess human capital when the requisite skills are less culturally specific, as is arguably the case for STEM-related jobs. Also interesting is that RBC Economics does not mention literacy and related skills as a relevant possible influence on the immigrant earnings gap, which runs counter to the results of some other Canadian research discussed earlier.

Policies to Improve the Labour Market Performance of Immigrants

In recent years, new immigrants to Canada have had a higher employment rate than the Canadian-born population. This primarily reflects two contemporaneous trends: 1) a gradual decline in the employment rate of the Canadian born, due to population aging and the exit of large numbers of baby boomers from the workforce (Bartlett, 2022); and 2) the fact that newcomers to Canada are both younger on average than the Canadian-born population and increasingly well educated (Wong, 2020).

Of course, some immigrants still struggle to make their way in Canada's job market, as evidenced by the ongoing earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian-born, even, as we have seen, after accounting for factors such as education and skill levels that influence labour market outcomes. The earnings gap points to mismatches between labour market demand and the selection criteria used to assess prospective immigrants, as well as the presence of barriers that apparently make it difficult for many newcomers to earn compensation consistent with their pre-arrival work experience and educational qualifications. Inadequate language and literacy skills are one obvious barrier, as discussed in the previous section. Poor recognition in Canada of foreign education and professional credentials, as well as non-Canadian work experience, is another often-cited barrier facing newcomers (RBC Economics, 2023). Government policies that address work experience, educational status, and other barriers facing immigrants might help to narrow the remaining earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian born by improving both the perceived (by employers) and actual labour market productivity of immigrants.

Research has found that prior Canadian work experience is a strong predictor of post-landing employment and earnings, both in the short term and, to a lesser extent,

¹⁶ The education and experience-adjusted earnings gap ostensibly reflects lower compensation associated with employers' lower assessed productivity of immigrants compared to comparable Canadian-born workers, since recent immigrant cohorts have comparable or even higher rates of employment than do their Canadian-born counterparts.

over time (Conference Board of Canada, 2022; Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020). This finding provides justification for federal government policy changes that have increased the share of new permanent immigrants sourced from the ranks of temporary immigrants in Canada on work-based visa programs. Individuals who have spent time in Canada are likely to have greater familiarity and experience with Canadian workplace practices, cultural norms, and the labour market than do prospective immigrants not resident in Canada at the time they applied to immigrate. The decision to select more permanent immigrants from the pools of TFWs (and students) already in the country makes sense if one goal of immigration policy is to improve the labour market performance, including earnings, of newcomers.¹⁷ This, in turn, could help to achieve the government's stated objective of growing real output through higher levels of immigration.

Research commissioned by the federal government in 2020 found that language proficiency at landing is a predictor of immigrant earnings (and of overall labour market performance) for principal applicants, particularly in the first few years after arrival in Canada (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020). This is consistent with the analysis in Xu and Hou (2023) and the earlier work by Ferrar et al. (2006). It also aligns with reports on the "real-life" experiences of young adult immigrants and refugees with widely varying levels of official language proficiency upon arrival in Canada (World Education Services, 2023).

It therefore follows that the Canadian immigrant selection system should attach a high weighting to official language capability. To a certain extent, the system in place today already does so. Under the Federal Skilled Worker (Express Entry) program, language skills count for 28 out of 100 points for applicants who seek entry through this stream. A minimum total score of 67 points is needed to gain admission under this stream. The components of the assessment framework for skilled worker applicants are shown in Table 5. If policy makers aspire to maximize the immigrant employment ratio and reduce the immigrant/non-immigrant earnings gap, one option might be to increase the relative weighting accorded to language skills within the assessment framework. Alternatively, the assessment framework could be modified to require a specified minimum level of official language proficiency for an applicant to be considered for entry as a skilled worker, regardless of how well the applicant performs on the other criteria outlined in Table 5.

¹⁷ Linking back to equation (1), higher earnings in a competitive labour market should reflect higher actual labour productivity.

Table 5: Selection Factors, Federal Skilled Worker Program (Express Entry)

Factor	Maximum Number of Points
Official language skills	28
Education	25
Work experience	15
Age	12
Arranged employment in Canada	10
Adaptability	10

Source: Canada (2023).

A recent econometric analysis finds that age at landing is also a predictor of immigrants' long-run earnings (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020). The current assessment framework for economic immigrants assigns 12 out of a maximum 100 points for an applicant's age at entry, with those ages 18 to 35 automatically receiving 12 points, those ages 36 to 40 receiving between 7 and 11 points, while those over age 40 are allocated progressively fewer points (with those over age 46 obtaining none). On average, new permanent immigrants are younger than the existing population, and immigrants as a group are more likely than the Canadian born to be in the working-age category of 25 to 64 years old (RBC Economics, 2023). This suggests that age at landing should remain a key criterion in the immigrant selection process. The evidence shows that age affects the labour market performance of newcomers, including those admitted under the Skilled Worker program, over the course of their working lives in Canada.

Two other selection factors in the assessment framework are total years of work experience—in general, not just in Canada—and whether an applicant has a job offer from a Canadian employer at the time of application. Years of full-time work experience can give an applicant a maximum of 15 points for six or more years of previous work experience. Having a valid Canadian job offer in hand is worth up to 10 points. In practice, most applicants who score well on this latter criterion are already in Canada on work or study permits.

It is worth noting that, with the passage of time, there is a decline in the predictive power of some of the selection criteria in the assessment framework for economic

immigrants. A possible explanation for this is that "as immigrants acquire experience in Canada, a convergence in the values of these factors occurs" (Immigration, Refugees, and Citizenship Canada, 2023, p. 28). For example, after a few years in Canada, many immigrants who came with poor official language skills likely will have improved their skills, thus lessening the predictive power of language at landing. One implication is that tinkering with some of the components of the assessment framework is most likely to affect post-landing employment and earnings in the short and perhaps the medium term, with the effects tending to diminish somewhat as an immigrant's time in Canada extends to a decade or more.

The two main exceptions to this finding are age at landing and prior Canadian work experience, with strong evidence that both factors retain significant predictive power over the course of an immigrant's career in the Canadian labour market. According to Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada (2020, p. 29), "[y]ears of pre-landing Canadian work experience are strongly positively correlated with earnings after landing." This lends support to recent federal government policies to 1) source more permanent immigrants from the ranks of foreigners already in Canada on work visas; 2) permit international students to work while studying in Canada; and 3) allow more international students to seek and obtain employment in Canada after completing their Canadian educational programs. Below, we suggest that use of the "two-step" system for selecting economic immigrants should continue and perhaps be expanded.

Some of the individual factors found to affect immigrants' earnings and overall labour market performance can interact with one another. As an example, consider the interaction of language skills with education credentials. By itself, a higher level of education is associated with a greater likelihood of an immigrant's being employed after landing, as well as with increased employment earnings. But an immigrant with very poor language skills, coupled with strong (non-Canadian) educational/professional credentials, is likely to be less able to enjoy the earnings premium linked to education than will an immigrant who scores highly on education but also has a solid command of one or both official languages (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020). Similarly, while econometric analysis indicates that age at landing influences the likelihood that newcomers will be employed—younger adult immigrants tend to have higher employment rates than their older counterparts—here, too, poor language proficiency can affect the outcome. A recent report on the experiences of Canadian immigrant youth and young adults ages 17 to 30 notes that many newcomers in this group "identify language as one

of the first and most significant challenges they face. Without adequate language skills, successful social integration and employment become harder to achieve" (World Education Services, 2023, p. 11).

Based on the evidence reviewed in this section, it is reasonable to conclude that both the assessment system used to evaluate principal applicants under the economic immigration programs¹⁸ and recent policy changes affecting the sourcing of permanent immigrants should create conditions that allow more newcomers to succeed in the Canadian labour market, as measured by post-landing employment rates and employment earnings. This conclusion aligns with published reviews of the labour market outcomes of permanent immigrants over the 2000s, which report improvements in overall performance—particularly for more recent immigrant cohorts (Crossman et al., 2021b; Wong, 2020).

¹⁸ These include the Skilled Worker Program, the Canadian Experience Class program, and the Federal Skilled Trades Program. The Provincial Nominee Program could also be classified as an "economic" immigration program. See Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada (2023, pp. 22-24).

Future Policy Directions

The above analysis indicates that the current selection system for economic immigrants is functioning in ways that generally support the policy objective of achieving relatively high post-landing immigrant employment rates and immigrant earnings, thereby boosting Canadian economic growth.¹⁹ It is less clear to what extent the selection system is helping to narrow earnings gaps with the Canadian born, although immigrant employment earnings have shown an encouraging upward trend in the past decade (Crossman et al., 2021b). To make further progress on improving the labour market outcomes of arriving immigrants, policy makers should consider several options, as outlined below.

First, in setting annual and three-year immigration targets and their distribution across the main categories (economic, family, and refugees and others admitted for humanitarian reasons), the federal government could allocate more permanent residency slots to individuals applying under economic immigration programs. This has been advocated by some business groups that favour high levels of immigration (Business Council of Canada, 2022; Canadian Chamber of Commerce, 2023). Newcomers admitted under economic immigration streams are more likely to be employed and to earn higher incomes than those admitted under other streams (Crossman et al., 2021b; Picot et al., 2019). This means that expanding the intake of new economic immigrants should have a positive impact on economic growth compared to a policy of increasing the numbers of immigrants admitted through other avenues.

Of course, Canada's immigration policy is not solely concerned with accelerating economic growth or maximizing the employment/population ratio—non-economic objectives also inform the design and implementation of immigration policy and programs. Within the constraint of a fixed number of new permanent immigrants, selecting more from the economic streams equates to admitting fewer from categories such as family reunification and refugees. While this would almost certainly increase economic growth

¹⁹ The implicit accompanying assumption is that higher employment rates and earnings of immigrants are not offset by lower employment rates and earnings of the Canadian born.

and total output, it likely would generate domestic political controversy and necessitate complex trade-offs by policy makers.

Second, the points system used to assess applicants under the economic immigration programs could be modified to put more weight on ranking factors most closely associated with better labour market outcomes. As discussed above, age at landing and prior Canadian work experience appear to have a significant positive impact on immigrants' employment rates and earnings over time, so a case could be made that these factors should count for more in the assessment process. Language proficiency arguably should also be accorded more weight, given its influence on immigrants' labour market performance (especially during the first several years after landing).

The rising share of new permanent immigrants being chosen from among TFWs is evidence that policy makers are attaching a higher value to these criteria (Conference Board of Board of Canada, 2022). Some researchers, however, have expressed concern that many TFWs who eventually become permanent residents possess relatively low skills and work in occupations that provide relatively low wages or salaries (Brochu et al., 2020; O'Donnell and Skuterud, 2021). To the extent this is the case, it suggests that an element of recent immigrant selection policy might be working against the objective of reducing the immigrant earnings gap. This issue warrants further investigation and monitoring by policy makers. Perhaps a larger fraction of the TFWs who gain permanent residency should be chosen among those with above-average Canadian employment earnings. That said, selecting newcomers with prior Canadian work experience aligns with this essay's focus on improving the labour market outcomes of permanent immigrants and is thus included in our suite of recommended policy directions.

In contrast to age at landing, prior Canadian work experience, and official language proficiency, the impact of educational credentials in determining immigrants' labour market performance is less clear-cut. The existing assessment system for skilled workers awards up to 25 points for education, with more years of schooling and higher-level credentials receiving more points than lower-level credentials. Economic immigrants arriving in Canada are increasingly well educated: prior to 2020, the share of recent employed immigrants with at least one university degree exceeded 50 percent, roughly double the share of Canadian-born workers (Wong, 2020, p. 20). Yet many newcomers with non-Canadian post-secondary credentials—including some with four-year and

²⁰ On the other hand, the "underemployment" of highly educated immigrants also works against closing the immigrant earnings gap, in addition, no doubt, to causing personal anguish among underemployed immigrants.

even higher-level degrees—struggle to find jobs that require a university credential. This trend might be linked to the shift of immigration-sending countries away from traditional sources and toward developing countries. The different mix of source countries also might affect the language proficiency of some applicants and make it harder to assess the educational and professional qualifications of prospective immigrants.

Statistics Canada data show that, from 2001 to 2016, the share of university-educated recent immigrants working in jobs requiring a university degree dropped from 46 percent to 38 percent. Over the same period, there was no decline in the near 60 percent share of the university-educated Canadian-born population holding jobs requiring a degree (Statistics Canada, 2022a). This finding indicates that the value of many foreign academic credentials is discounted in the Canadian labour market, thus helping to explain the large and increasing numbers of immigrants with post-secondary credentials who appear to be "underemployed" (Picot et al., 2019).²¹

The education component of the assessment framework for skilled worker applicants includes an educational credential assessment intended to verify that a foreign degree, diploma, or certificate is "valid and equal to a Canadian one." In practice, however, it is very difficult for government officials to judge the quality of many different educational credentials obtained in a wide range of jurisdictions and involving huge numbers of non-Canadian institutions and programs. This might be one reason immigration policy has moved toward sourcing more permanent immigrants from applicants possessing Canadian academic credentials.

In short, the education-ranking factor in the skilled worker assessment framework seems to be less informative as a predictor of immigrant earnings than are some other factors—including age at landing, prior Canadian work experience, and official language proficiency (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020, pp. 28–29). If this is indeed the case, policy makers might want to retool the education-ranking factor within the framework—perhaps by reducing its weighting in the overall assessment process (e.g.,

²¹ The discounting of foreign-based formal education by Canadian employers undoubtedly reflects uncertainty on the part of the latter about the "quality" of formal education programs in non-traditional source countries. In this regard, evidence discussed earlier suggests that there is less uncertainty in the context of STEM-related education. An argument can also be made that the economic contribution of immigrants with STEM-related training is relatively high compared to immigrants with equivalent years of formal education in other disciplines (Globerman, 2019). Of interest, in June 2023 the federal government unveiled a new "Tech Talent Strategy" that includes a dedicated pathway for permanent residents with credentials and relevant experience in the STEM sectors (Dentons, 2023).

from a maximum of 25 to 20 points). Before taking this step, however, further research and analysis is warranted, given the well-documented positive relationship that generally exists between years of education and labour market outcomes for the broader Canadian population.²²

Over the past decade or so, Canadian policy makers have embraced the idea of a "two-step" immigration system that relies on temporary immigrants and other applicants with prior Canadian experience and/or Canadian credentials to supply a rising share of new permanent residents (Conference Board of Canada, 2022; Hou et al., 2020a). Between 2015 and 2019, TFWs²³ and international students made up 26.5 percent of new permanent residents—a record high proportion at the time. Since then, the percentage has increased further, reaching a remarkable 69 percent amid the pandemic in 2021 (Conference Board of Canada, 2022, p. 5).²⁴

There is evidence that the expansion of Canada's "two-step" selection system contributed to measured improvements in immigrants' labour market outcomes in the 10 to 15 years up to the onset of the pandemic in 2020 (Hou et al., 2020a). From 2000 to 2016, new immigrants with no pre-landing Canadian employment earnings "had an entry employment [rate] well below that of those with previous earnings in Canada as a temporary resident" (Hou et al., 2020a, p. 10). Further, the growing use of "temporary foreign workers as a pool from which to select permanent residents ... was more important than any other single factor in accounting for the improvement in immigrant economic outcomes on entry" (Hou et al., 2020a, p. 10). What is less clear is to what extent and how long such positive effects persist—some diminution over time is likely, although the positive effect seems to remain at least a decade after landing.

With the Canadian immigration system leaving behind earlier pandemic-driven disruptions, temporary immigrants are projected to continue to comprise a substantial share of permanent new residents over the 2023–25 period, albeit a much lower proportion than their unusually large share in 2021. If the primary goal of Canadian immigration policy is to accelerate economic growth and expand total output, policy makers need a detailed and up-to-date understanding of the labour market performance of permanent residents admitted to Canada through different pathways. If the evidence continues to

²² For additional analysis of "overeducation" among permanent immigrants, see Hou et al. (2019).

²³ A number of different programs target "temporary" foreign workers, including the Temporary Foreign Worker program, the international Mobility Program, and the post-graduate study work permit available to certain foreign graduates of Canadian education programs.

²⁴ This high share partly reflected a short-term policy decision to rely mainly on temporary immigrants to boost the number of permanent residents admitted in 2021 because of unprecedented delays and backlogs in the immigration system amid the pandemic.

show that those with previous Canadian work experience and/or Canadian academic qualifications perform better in the labour market over time (not just in the first one or two years after landing),²⁵ a case might exist for doubling down on the "two-step" immigration policy by increasing the number of new permanent residents sourced from the ranks of temporary immigrants beyond the 26.5 percent average recorded over the 2015–19 period.²⁶

So far, we have considered potential changes to the immigration selection system that would have a positive influence on labour market outcomes for new permanent residents, and therefore would support the Canadian government's policy objective of leveraging high levels of immigration to increase economic growth. Steps could also be taken, however, to reduce domestic barriers to immigrants' labour market success post-landing, including their ability to obtain employment that fits with their academic and professional credentials and previous work experience. Given Canada's historically high and steadily rising immigration targets, addressing such barriers is a pressing task.

One significant barrier facing many newcomers is poor language proficiency and a lack of familiarity with the Canadian social and work environment. This can be treated as a "domestic" barrier since, for new immigrants contending with such challenges, the most obvious remedy is to access appropriate post-landing settlement services to improve their language capability and help them understand and function in the Canadian social and labour market contexts.

Both immigration selection policies and post-landing settlement services recognize the importance of language skills in facilitating the integration of newcomers into Canadian society and the workforce. "Proficiency in English and/or French is a key predictor of immigrant earnings in the first two years—and potentially longer—in Canada" (Conference Board of Canada, 2022, p. 9). From a labour market perspective, language proficiency encompasses more than very basic literacy and communications skills; it also captures the "cultural" and contextual use of language and—crucial for more highly educated and skilled immigrants—knowledge of "occupation-specific terminology"

²⁵ There is evidence that the strong positive impact of years of pre-landing Canadian work experience on the earnings of economic class immigrants diminishes somewhat with time spent in Canada (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2020).

We acknowledge that some researchers, including the Conference Board of Canada (2022), have questioned the "two-step" immigration strategy. Among other things, some analysts see a risk that employers' short-term labour market needs, which significantly influence the selection of TFWs, could have an undue influence on the composition of permanent residents, particularly if prior Canadian experience is given a significantly higher weighting in the assessment system for economic immigrants. See also O'Donnell and Skuterud (2021).

(Conference Board of Canada, 2022, p. 9). It therefore follows that strengthening language and communications skills should figure prominently in the suite of post-landing immigrant services funded by the different levels of government and typically delivered by local service agencies.

A second domestic barrier is limited recognition within Canada of many immigrants' foreign education credentials, professional/occupational qualifications, and work experience. Some research treats this as the most significant obstacle to newcomers' success in the Canadian labour market (Conference Board of Canada, 2022; RBC, 2019). Among recent immigrant cohorts, even newcomers with skills apparently in high demand by employers can find it very difficult to obtain jobs that make use of their (non-Canadian) education and professional/occupational qualifications.

An important reason for this is the complex mix of licensing and certification requirements that apply to "regulated" professions and occupations in Canada (Banerjee and Phan, 2014).²⁷ The relevant regulations in most cases fall within the purview of the provinces and territories, rather than that of the federal government, which reflects the division of powers between the two levels of government in the Constitution and the provinces' predominant role in setting employment and labour policy and funding and overseeing public education.

Today in Canada, roughly 20 percent of all jobs are in occupations subject to some form of legally mandated regulatory oversight. They include a diverse array of professions (e.g., physicians, dentists, nurses, occupational therapists, physiotherapists, psychologists, lawyers, teachers, engineers, architects), various technical jobs (e.g., agronomists, dental hygienists, MRI technicians, automobile repair technicians), and many skilled trades (e.g., electricians, welders, boilermakers, pipefitters, heavy duty mechanics, and certain transport operators²⁸). Working in a regulated profession, occupation, or trade requires obtaining a licence, certification, or other formal authorization issued by a regulatory body that commonly operates under authority granted by a provincial government. British Columbia is a typical example of the scope of regulated occupations, which, according to the provincial government, number some 200 in that province.²⁹

Occupational licenses convey exclusive rights to practice an occupation, whereas certification conveys exclusive rights to use a title, e.g., professional engineer. The latter is obviously less relevant as a labour market barrier than the former. As noted in previous sections of this essay, uncertainty on the part of employers about the quality of formal education and training received in foreign countries is also a likely barrier.

²⁸ For example, long-haul truck drivers must be licensed in all of the provinces where they operate.

²⁹ Trade Investment and Labour Mobility Agreement, List of British Columbia Regulatory Authorities, http://www.tilma.ca/pdf/bcregulatoryauthorities.pdf>.

The putative purpose of designating certain professions and occupations as regulated is to protect public health and safety and ensure appropriate standards are met. But in practice, many professional and occupational regulatory bodies have also been concerned with limiting entry and controlling the "supply" of qualified labour. Moreover, historically, these bodies have paid little attention to the impact of their rules, standards, and administrative processes on immigrants. However, with immigration now the dominant driver of population and workforce growth in Canada and with numerous reports of "labour shortages" across the country, the landscape is changing.

Over the past year or so, several provincial governments have pressured—in some cases, compelled—professional and occupational licensing bodies to reduce barriers that make it difficult for foreign-trained immigrants to acquire certification. Ontario, for example, has ordered 36 non-health-related professions and trades to remove all requirements for applicants to have previous Canadian work experience before they can be licensed. Engineering is one profession likely to be affected. Hitherto, internationally trained engineers had to demonstrate they had relevant Canadian work experience in order to apply for a licence to practice engineering in Ontario. In future, that will no longer be necessary—although applicants will still need at least 48 months of prior professional experience (including outside Canada) in engineering and be required to pass a professional practice exam (Trichur, 2023). In addition, some provinces—including Ontario, British Columbia, and Manitoba—have recently moved to speed up regulatory approvals and reduce credential assessment barriers for foreign-trained physicians, nurses, and other health care employees (Mercer, 2023).

To enhance the economic benefits of high levels of immigration, including the large numbers of relatively well-educated newcomers coming to Canada, the provinces could do more along the lines sketched above. Provincial governments have wide scope to use their legal powers to minimize the impact of professional and occupational licensing on the ability of immigrants to work in fields related to their previous education and training. Obviously, this must be done carefully, to ensure public confidence is sustained and without materially degrading the quality of the professional and technical workforce in the sectors affected.

Constraints on labour mobility within Canada are a long-standing concern, one that affects the Canadian-born workforce but that also impinges on the ability of immigrants to gain employment in occupations in which they have prior experience and credentials. The Canada Free Trade Agreement (CFTA) includes provisions designed to foster labour mobility across the country. These provide that certified workers in certain professions

and occupations must be recognized as qualified to work by a regulatory agency in another province or territory without having to go through additional training, examinations, or assessment. There is, however, a long list of "exceptions" both by jurisdiction and by occupation, meaning that the CFTA falls short of establishing a single Canadian market for skilled workers spanning the full range of regulated professions and occupations.

Canada's somewhat fragmented internal labour market counts as one of the "internal" barriers to domestic trade and commerce (Alvarez et al., 2019; Deloitte, 2021; Senate of Canada, 2016). Unfortunately, the CFTA has made only limited progress in lessening the impact of professional and occupational licensing regimes on labour mobility—for both long-time Canadian residents and recent immigrants (Alvarez et al., 2019, p. 29; Deloitte, 2021, pp. 8–9).

Measures to reduce or limit internal barriers to labour mobility would benefit not only current Canadian workers and professionals, but also newcomers. There are a few encouraging signs on this score. In 2021, Alberta introduced legislation to improve inter-provincial labour mobility for certain professionals and other skilled workers by mandating a maximum timeframe for Alberta regulatory bodies to review and approve credential recognition applications (Business Council of Alberta, 2021). The four Atlantic provinces recently announced steps to increase physician mobility across the region. In addition, Ontario has indicated that it will soon provide automatic recognition of the credentials of health professionals (physicians, nurses, and others) licensed elsewhere in Canada (Canadian Medical Association, 2023). While these and other similar initiatives are not aimed specifically at facilitating the employment of immigrants, they should help to create a more open and integrated Canadian labour market for certain professions and occupations that are subject to provincial regulatory oversight.

In May 2023, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada unveiled new "category-based" selection rules that allow for more targeted selection of candidates from the Express Entry pool.³⁰ The announcement followed public consultations on revising the Express Entry system held in late 2022 and early 2023. The changes will enable the government to admit more permanent immigrants with very specific qualifications to help meet identified labour market needs and address chronic skill shortages. The government also hopes to encourage more applicants with French language skills.

³⁰ Samantha Edwards," Canada has changed its permanent residence selection process. Here's what to know," *Globe and Mail*, August 31, 2023. Also see this brief commentary from leading law firm BLG, "New category-based selection in Canada's Express Entry program addresses labour needs and targets French speakers," June 20, 2023 (https://www.blg.com/en/insights/2023/06/new-category-based-selection-in-canadas-express-entry

This policy involves moving partly away from the points-based system for economic immigrants to one that will attach a higher ranking to applicants with experience in specific occupational fields, such as technology and health care, and/or demonstrated competence in French. In essence, the category-based selection criteria prioritize "specific" human capital and put less emphasis on measures of "general" human capital that,until now, have been at the core of the points-based selection system. According to the federal government, the rationale for and primary goal of the new policy is to further improve the labour market outcomes of permanent immigrants, in order to boost Canadian economic growth.

At this early stage, it is not possible to offer a judgement on whether or to what extent the policy will be successful in enhancing the labour market performance of new permanent immigrants, which is the central concern of this essay. In general terms, the indicated policy direction aligns with some of the recommendations outlined above. However, the policy was announced after this essay was written and thus was not part of our research. It may be that focusing on very specific types of occupational experience in selecting economic immigrants could prove to be short-sighted in a dynamic economy where technological innovation, continuous changes in industry growth patterns, and shifts in the broader competitive landscape can alter the demand for and supply of particular skills.³¹

³¹ Matt Lundy, "Canada's new approach to immigrant selection aims to fix labour markets. Will it create more gaps instead?" *Globe and Mail*, July 21, 2023.

Conclusion

The past several months have seen an increasing public debate and many media stories touching on immigration issues, motivated in part by the aggressive targets embodied in the federal government's revised immigration plan for 2023–25. Analysts and media commentators have drawn attention to the challenges of accommodating and integrating record numbers of newcomers, the impact of immigration on local housing markets and the demand for public services, and the appropriate balance between permanent immigration programs and those that enable foreign workers, students, and visitors to come to Canada (*Globe and Mail*, 2023).

In this essay, we have focused ways to improve the labour market outcomes of new immigrants in response to the federal government's policy objective of increasing Canada's GDP through increased immigration levels. We have not sought to offer a comprehensive assessment of the broader societal and economic effects of immigration policy.

With this limitation in mind, and drawing on the available research, we have

- highlighted the long-standing earnings gap between immigrants and the Canadian born and some of the factors that contribute to it.
- confirmed that the labour force participation and employment rates of permanent immigrants have risen over time and now roughly match those of the Canadian born, although immigrants' earnings remain below those of their Canadian-born counterparts.
- examined some of the characteristics of newcomers that appear to influence their performance in the Canadian labour market; and
- reviewed the points system used to rank prospective immigrants who seek admission under the economic immigration programs.

The evidence suggests that age at admission, prior Canadian work experience and Canadian educational credentials, and language proficiency are all significantly correlated with post-landing employment and earnings. Educational qualifications, as embodied in the points system to assess applicants under the economic immigration programs, are

also important, but seem to have less predictive value than some of the other ranking criteria.

Certain policy directions hold promise as means to further enhance the labour market performance of immigrants and thereby support the economic policy objectives of the federal government's immigration strategy. These include:

- modifying the points system used to assess applicants under the economic immigration programs to give additional weight to factors most closely associated with newcomers' success in the Canadian labour market.
- putting greater emphasis on post-landing language training for immigrants with limited facility in Canada's official languages.
- continuing to rely on the current "two-step" immigration strategy whereby a substantial portion of new permanent immigrants is sourced from temporary foreign workers and international students with Canadian educational credentials.
- reforming professional and occupational licensing systems to reduce barriers that make it difficult for immigrants with non-Canadian qualifications and work experience to find suitable employment in Canada; and
- strengthening the internal labour mobility provisions of the Canada Free
 Trade Agreement to facilitate interprovincial mobility of Canadian workers
 (including immigrants) with varying professional and occupational qualifications.

Appendix: Temporary Immigration

Canada issued a record 1.46 million temporary "travel documents" in 2022, covering tourists, temporary foreign workers (TFWs), students, and intra-company transfers (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2023). This unusual 45 percent jump from 2021 partly reflects the impact of COVID-19 in slowing temporary in-migration and reducing the number of tourist visas issued over the 2020–21 period. Of the 1.46 million "travel documents" issued last year, 446,000 were for study permit holders and 416,000 for individuals admitted under the temporary foreign worker program and the International Mobility Program. Strikingly, added together, the number of foreign workers admitted under the latter two programs almost matched the 437,000 new permanent immigrants who arrived in Canada in 2022 (Parkinson, 2023). Since 2000, the number of TFWs has risen dramatically; by 2020, they accounted for 3 percent of total Canadian employment, a sixfold increase from their share in 2000 (O'Donnell and Skuterud, 2021). In the past decade, TFWs have become more skilled, on average, as well as more likely to transition to permanent residency (O'Donnell and Skuterud, 2021).

These pools of non-permanent immigrants augment the size of the Canadian labour force, particularly since foreign students are permitted to work while attending school. And they are influencing the composition of new permanent immigrants. Statistics Canada reports that one-third of new permanent immigrants over the 2016–21 period had "pre-admission" experience in Canada—that is, they were here on work or study permits prior to applying for permanent residency (Statistics Canada, 2022b). Over the course of 2022, approximately 190,000 individuals in Canada on a temporary basis became permanent residents using different pathways that enable this transition to occur (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2023).

It should be noted that the federal government recently revised more than two decades of immigration data that overstated the estimated number of temporary workers. However, the federal immigration department has not yet published new figures with an explanation of why it revised down earlier estimates. It said it intends to publish new figures on narrowly and broadly defined groups of work permit holders, but did not indicate when that would happen. See Remiorz (2023).

References

- Alvarez, Jorge A., Ivo Krznar, and Trevor Tombe. Internal Trade in Canada: Case for Liberalization. IMF Working Paper, July 22. International Monetary Fund.
- Amo-Agyei, Silas (2020). The Migrant Pay Gap: Understanding Wage Differences between Migrants and Nationals. International Labour Organization. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/---migrant/documents/publication/wcms_763803.pdf , as of August 28, 2023.
- Aydemia, Abdurrahman, and Mikal Skuterud (2005). Explaining the Deteriorating Entry Earnings of Canada's Immigrant Cohorts, 1966-2000. *Canadian Journal of Economics* 38 (2): 641–71.
- Banerjee, Rupa, and Mai Phan (2014). Licensing Requirements and Occupational Mobility among Higher Skilled New Immigrants to Canada. *Industrial Relations* 69 (2): 290–315.
- Bartlett, Randall (2022, December 1). Immigration Nation: Economic Impacts of Federal Immigration Targets. *Desjardins Economic Viewpoint*. https://www.desjardins.com/on/en/savings-investment/economic-studies/immigration-nation-1-december-2022.html. as of August 28, 2023.
- Bloom, David, Gilles Grenier, and Morley Gunderson (1995). The Changing Labour Market Position of Immigrants. *Canadian Journal of Economics* 28 (4b): 987–1005.
- Bonikowska, Aneta, David Green, and Craig Riddell (2008). Literacy and the Labour Market: Cognitive Skills and Immigrant Earnings. Statistics Canada. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-552-m/89-552-m2008020-eng.htm.
- Brochu, Pierre, Till Gross, and Christopher Worswick (2020). Temporary Foreign Workers and Firms: Theory and Canadian Evidence." *Canadian Journal of Economics* 53 (3): 871–915.
- Business Council of Alberta (2021, November 21). Money on the Table: Why Removing Canada's Internal Trade Barriers Can Improve Our Competitiveness. https://businesscouncilab.com/insights-category/analysis/money-on-the-table/#, as of August 28, 2023
- Business Council of Canada (2022, June 24). Canada's Immigration Advantage. https://thebusinesscouncil.ca/app/uploads/2022/06/Canadas-immigration-advantage-final.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.
- Campolieti, Michelle, Morley Gunderson, Olga Timofeeva, and Evgenia Tsiroulnitchenko (2013). Immigrant Assimilation, Canada 1971–2006: Has the Tide Turned? *Journal of Labor Research* 34 (4): 455–75.

- Canada (2023). Eligibility for Express Entry Programs, https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/services-immigrate-canada/express-entry-eligibility.html, as of September 5, 2023.
- Canada (2022). An Immigration Plan to Grow the Economy. https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/news/2020/11/an-immigration-plan-to-grow-the-economy.html, as of August 28, 2023.
- Canadian Chamber of Commerce (2023, January 16). Enhancing Express Entry through Category-Based Selection to Better Meet Canada's Evolving Economic Needs. https://chamber.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/CCC-EnhancingExpress-Entry-Submission-20230116.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.
- Canadian Medical Association (2023, February 21). CMA Encouraged that Atlantic Provinces Will Improve Physician Mobility. CMA News Release. https://www.cma.ca/about-us/what-we-do/press-room/cma-encouraged-atlantic-provinces-will-improve-physician-mobility, as of August 28, 2023.
- Conference Board of Canada (2022, October 4). The "Canadian Experience" Disconnect: Immigration Selection, Economic Settlement, and Hiring. https://www.conferenceboard.ca/product/the-canadian-experience-disconnect-immigrant-selection-economic-settlement-and-hiring/ . as of August 28, 2023.
- Crossman, Eden, Feng Hou, and Garnett Picot (2021b). Are the Gaps in Labour Market Outcomes between Immigrants and Their Canadian-Born Counterparts Starting to Close? Statistics Canada, *Economic and Social Reports*. Catalogue No. 36-28-0001.
- Deloitte (2021, November). The Case for Liberalizing Interprovincial Trade in Canada. Paper prepared for the Working Group on Interprovincial Trade Barriers. https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/case-liberalizing-interprovincial-trade-canada.html>, as of August 28, 2023.
- Dentons (2023, July 6). Canada's Minister of Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Announces New Tech Talent Strategy. https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2023/july/6/canadas-immigration-minister-announces-new-tech-talent, as of August 28, 2023.
- Ferrar, Ana, David Green, and Craig Riddell (2006). The Effects of Literacy on Immigrant Earnings. *Journal of Human Resources* 41 (2): 380–410.
- Ferrar, Ana, and Craig Riddell (2008). Education, Credentials and Immigrant Earnings. *Canadian Journal of Economics* 41 (1): 186–216.
- Globe and Mail (2023, June 10). Immigration: Canada Needs a Strategy, not a Numbers Game. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/editorials/article-immigration-canada-needs-a-strategy-not-a-nubers-game/, as of August 28, 2023.
- Globerman, Steven (2019). *Highly Educated Immigrants: Economic Contributions and Implications for Public Policy*. Fraser Institute. https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/highly-educated-immigrants.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.
- Globerman, Steven (2023). *Aging, Capital Investment, and Standards of Living*. Fraser Institute. https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/aging-capital-investment-and-standards-of-living.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.

- Grant, Hugh, and Arthur Sweetman (2004). Introduction to Economic and Urban Issues in Canadian Immigration Policy. *Canadian Journal of Urban Research* 13 (1): 1–24.
- Hou, Feng, Yao Lu, and Christopher Schimmele (2019). Recent Trends in Over-education by Immigrant Status. Statistics Canada, Catalogue No. 11F0019M–No. 436. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED605374.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.
- Hou, Feng, Eden Crossman, and Garnett Picot (2020a). "Two-Step Immigration Selection: Recent Trends in Immigrant Labour Market Outcomes. Statistics Canada. Catalogue No. 11-626-X-2020001-No. 113. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-626-x/11-626-x2020011-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- Hum, Derek, and Wayne Simpson (2004). Economic Integration of Immigrants to Canada: A Short History. *Canadian Journal of Urban Research* 13 (1): 46–61.
- Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada (2020). Which Immigration Selection Factors Best Predict the Earnings of Economic Principal Immigrants. https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-selection-factors-predict-earnings-economic-principal-applicants.html, as of August 28, 2023.
- Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada (2023). 2022 Annual Report to Parliament on Immigration. https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/ publications-manuals/annual-report-parliament-immigration-2022.html>, as of August 28, 2023.
- Lotin, Henry, and Parisa Mahboubi (2023, April 17). Immigration Surges Past One Million Canada Needs a Real Count and Real Plans. C.D. Howe Institute. https://www.cdhowe.org/intelligence-memos/lotin-mahboubi-immigration-surges-past-one-million-canada-needs-real-count-and, as of August 28, 2023.
- McGugan, Ian (2023, June 5). What's the Right Number of Immigrants for Canada? *Globe and Mail.* http://www.theglobeandmail.com/investing/article-whats-the-right-number-of-immigrants-for-canada/, as of August 28, 2023.
- Mercer, Greg (2023, May 22). Nearly Half of New Nurses Registered in Ontario Trained Abroad. *Globe and Mail.* https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-for-eign-trained-nurses-ontario/, as of August 28, 2023.
- O'Donnell, Ian, and Mikal Skuterud (2021). The Transformation of Canada's Temporary Foreign Worker Program. Canadian Labour Economics Forum Working Paper No. 39.
- Parkinson, David (2023, May 22). Thank Your Local University for Your Higher Rent Bill. *Globe and Mail.* https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/commentary/article-university-rent-increase/, as of August 28, 2023.
- Picot, Garnett, Yan Zhang, and Feng Hou (2019). Labour Market Outcomes among Refugees to Canada. Statistics Canada, Analytical Studies Branch Research Paper Series. Catalogue No. 11F0019M-No. 419. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11f0019m/11f0019m2019007-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- RBC Economics (2019). Untapped Potential: Canada Needs to Close Its Immigrant Wage Gap. https://www.rbccm.com/assets/rbccm/docs/news/2019/untapped-potential.pdf, as of August 28, 2023.

- RBC Economics (2023). Proof Point: Canada Is Failing to Put Immigrants' Skills to Work.https://thoughtleadership.rbc.com/proof-point-canada-is-failing-to-put-immigrant-skills-to-work/, as of August 28, 2023.
- Remiorz, Ryan (2023, June 22). Ottawa Revises Downward Two Decades of Data on Temporary Foreign Workers. *Globe and Mail.* https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-temporary-foreign-workers-data-revision, as of August 28, 2023.
- Senate of Canada (2016). Tear Down These Walls: Dismantling Canada's International Trade Barriers. Standing Senate Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce. < https://sen-canada.ca/content/sen/committee/421/BANC/Reports/2016-06-13_BANC_FifthReport_SS-2_tradebarriers(FINAL)_E.pdf >, as of August 28, 2023.
- Statistics Canada (2022a). Employment Income Statistics by Visible Minority, Highest Level of Education, Immigrant Status and Income Year. Table 98-10-0439-01. https://doi.org/10.25318/9810043901-eng, as of August 28, 2023.
- Statistics Canada (2022b, June 22). Immigration as a Source of Labour Supply. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220622/dq220622c-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- Statistics Canada (2022c, October 26). Immigrants Make Up the Largest Share of the Population in Over 150 Years and Continue to Shape Who We Are as Canadians. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/221026/dq221026a-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- Statistics Canada (2023). Labour Force Characteristics by Immigrant Status, Annual (x 1,000). Table 14-10-0083-01. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1410008301&pickMembers%5B0%5D=1.1&pickMembers%5B1%5D=3.2&pickMembers%5B2%5D=4.1 > as of August 28, 2023.
- Trichur, Rita (2013, May 26). Ford Is Fighting Systemic Labour Discrimination. *Globe and Mail*. < https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/commentary/article-doug-ford-systemic-discrimination/ >, as of August 28, 2023.
- Wong, Kimberly (2020, June). The Improved Labour Market Performance of New Immigrants to Canada, 2006-2019. Centre for the Study of Living Standards. https://econpapers.repec.org/paper/slsresrep/1909.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- World Education Services (2023). Going the Distance: Immigrant Youth in the Canadian Labour Market. https://knowledge.wes.org/canada-report-immigration-youth-incanadas-labour-market.html, as of August 28, 2023.
- Xu, Li, and Feng Hou (2023). Official Language Proficiency and Immigrant Labour Market Outcomes: Evidence from Test-Based Multidimensional Measures of Language Skills. Statistics Canada. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/36-28-0001/2023001/article/00002-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.
- Yssaad, Lahouaria, and Andrew Fields (2018). The Canadian Immigrant Labour Market: Recent Trends from 2006 to 2017. Statistics Canada. Catalogue No.71-606-X. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/71-606-x/71-606-x2018001-eng.htm, as of August 28, 2023.

About the Authors

Jock Finlayson is a senior fellow of the Fraser Institute. He was the long-serving Executive Vice President and Chief Policy Officer for the Business Council of British Columbia, one of the country's most influential business associations. In that capacity, he directed the Council's work on economic, fiscal, tax, environmental, regulatory, and human capital issues of interest to the province's business community. Mr. Finlayson previously worked with the Business Council of Canada and two Canadian consulting firms. He holds a master's degree in business from Yale University,



undergraduate and MA degrees from UBC, and a post-graduate diploma in economics from the University of London. He received an honorary doctorate from Royal Roads University in 2014. He is the author or co-author of two books and more than 50 published articles, book chapters, and monographs. He is a frequent commentator on economic, business, and public policy issues. His articles have appeared in such newspapers as *Business in Vancouver*, the *Vancouver Sun*, the *Globe and Mail*, and the *National Post*. Mr. Finlayson served on the Board of Directors of the Bank of Canada from 2007 to 2013.

Steven Globerman is Professor Emeritus at Western Washington University, and a senior fellow and Addington Chair in Measurement at the Fraser Institute. Previously, he held tenured appointments at Simon Fraser University and York University and has been a visiting professor at the University of California, University of British Columbia, Stockholm School of Economics, Copenhagen School of Business, and the Helsinki School of Economics. He has written more than 200 academic articles and monographs and is the author of the book *The Impacts of 9/11 on*



Canada-U.S. Trade as well as a textbook on international business management. He served as a researcher for two Canadian Royal Commissions on the economy as well as a research advisor to Investment Canada on the subject of foreign direct investment. He earned his BA in economics from Brooklyn College, his MA from the University of California, Los Angeles, and his PhD from New York University.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the unidentified reviewers of this essay for their many helpful comments and suggestions on an earlier draft. Any remaining errors are the sole responsibility of the authors. As the researchers have worked independently, the views and conclusions expressed in this paper do not necessarily reflect those of the Board of Directors of the Fraser Institute, the staff, or supporters.

Publishing information

Distribution

These publications are available from http://www.fraserinstitute.org in Portable Document Format (PDF) and can be read with Adobe Acrobat® or Adobe Reader®, versions 8 or later. Adobe Reader® DC, the most recent version, is available free of charge from Adobe Systems Inc. at http://get.adobe.com/reader/. Readers having trouble viewing or printing our PDF files using applications from other manufacturers (e.g., Apple's Preview) should use Reader® or Acrobat®.

Ordering publications

To order printed publications from the Fraser Institute, please contact:

- e-mail: sales@fraserinstitute.org
- telephone: 604.688.0221 ext. 580 or, toll free, 1.800.665.3558 ext. 580
- fax: 604.688.8539.

Media

For media enquiries, please contact our Communications Department:

- 604.714.4582
- e-mail: communications@fraserinstitute.org.

Copyright

Copyright © 2023 by the Fraser Institute. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief passages quoted in critical articles and reviews.

Date of issue

September 2023

ISBN

978-0-88975-752-3

Citation

Jock Finlayson and Steven Globerman (2023). Enhancing Labour Market Outcomes of Immigrants to Canada http://www.fraserinstitute.org.

About the Fraser Institute

Our mission is to improve the quality of life for Canadians, their families, and future generations by studying, measuring, and broadly communicating the effects of government policies, entrepreneurship, and choice on their well-being.

Notre mission consiste à améliorer la qualité de vie des Canadiens et des générations à venir en étudiant, en mesurant et en diffusant les effets des politiques gouvernementales, de l'entrepreneuriat et des choix sur leur bien-être.

Peer review—validating the accuracy of our research

The Fraser Institute maintains a rigorous peer review process for its research. New research, major research projects, and substantively modified research conducted by the Fraser Institute are reviewed by experts with a recognized expertise in the topic area being addressed. Whenever possible, external review is a blind process. Updates to previously reviewed research or new editions of previously reviewed research are not reviewed unless the update includes substantive or material changes in the methodology.

The review process is overseen by the directors of the Institute's research departments who are responsible for ensuring all research published by the Institute passes through the appropriate peer review. If a dispute about the recommendations of the reviewers should arise during the Institute's peer review process, the Institute has an Editorial Advisory Board, a panel of scholars from Canada, the United States, and Europe to whom it can turn for help in resolving the dispute.

Editorial Advisory Board

Members

Prof. Terry L. Anderson Prof. Herbert G. Grubel

Prof. Robert Barro Prof. James Gwartney

Prof. Jean-Pierre Centi Dr. Jerry Jordan

Prof. John Chant Prof. Ross McKitrick
Prof. Bev Dahlby Prof. Michael Parkin

Prof. Erwin Diewert Prof. Friedrich Schneider

Prof. Stephen Easton Prof. Lawrence B. Smith

Prof. J.C. Herbert Emery Dr. Vito Tanzi

Prof. Jack L. Granatstein

Past members

Prof. Armen Alchian* Prof. Ronald W. Jones

Prof. Michael Bliss* Prof. F.G. Pennance*

Prof. James M. Buchanan*† Prof. George Stigler*†

Prof. Friedrich A. Hayek*† Sir Alan Walters*

Prof. H.G. Johnson* Prof. Edwin G. West*